  Board of Selectmen

Library Meeting Room

April 13, 1998

Minutes

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by Chairman David Ernst.  Selectmen present included Jeffrey White, Lawrence Gallagher and Carolina Kiggins.  Acting Town Administrator Edgar Gadbois also attended.

Chairman Ernst announced that the Pre-Town Meeting was scheduled for April 22, 1998 at 7:00 p.m. in the Library Meeting Room.

Open Session:

· Louise Wallace addressed the Board regarding Selectman Gallagher’s comments reported in the Provincetown Banner and the Town Administrator vacancy.  She thanked Selectwoman Kiggins for her service on the Board of Selectmen.

· Hugh Guilderson addressed the Board regarding removal of sand from the slope between his property and the DPW building.  The Acting Town Administrator was asked to inspect the area.

· Dale Donovan addressed the Board regarding a Proclamation for Spring Clean-Up ’98 scheduled for April 15 – 30, 1998.  On a motion by White, seconded by Gallagher, the Board voted unanimously to endorse and sign the proclamation.

· Joel Fox addressed the Board regarding scheduling of road repairs.

· Gerard Lofgren addressed the Board regarding appointment of a Town Administrator and the resignation of the Harbormaster.  Chairman Ernst updated Mr. Lofgren.

The Board discussed the Harbormaster’s resignation.  On a motion by White, seconded by Gallagher, the Board voted 3-1, with Kiggins voting against, to authorize the Acting Town Administrator to accept the resignation of  Harbormaster Shields.  Ms. Kiggins noted that she felt that the Board should take the steps voted at the April 8th Board meeting and that the Harbormaster should meet with the new Board and the Town Administrator after the election to discuss his issues.

Minutes:

· On a motion by White, seconded by Gallagher, the Board voted unanimously to approve the minutes of 3/28/98 as printed.

· On a motion by White, seconded by Gallagher, the Board voted unanimously to approve the minutes of 3/30/98 as printed.

· On a motion by White, seconded by Gallagher, the Board voted unanimously to approve the minutes of 4/2/98 as amended.

The Board held  the continuation of the show cause hearing regarding closure of J.A.G., Inc. d/b/a Seaside Liquors.  Selectman White read the public notice. Town Counsel’s recommendation that the Board postpone this hearing until after the date of the corporation’s bankruptcy auction was noted.  On a motion by Kiggins, seconded by Gallagher, the Board voted unanimously to continue this hearing to April 22, 1998 at 6:30 p.m.

On a motion by White, seconded by Gallagher, the Board voted unanimously to approve the minutes of 4/8/98 with one correction.
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The Acting Town Administrator discussed with the Board:

a) Special/Annual Town Meeting motions – there was consensus that this item be discussed at the Board’s April 22nd meeting.

b) Non-union employees wage adjustment – on a motion by Gallagher, seconded by White, the Board voted 3-1, with Kiggins voting against, to wait until the Board has union contracts settled and then to proceed.

The Board held a public hearing to consider laying out Chris’ Drive, Mayflower Drive and Indian Pipe Circle.  Selectman White read the public notice and recused himself noting a potential conflict of interest.  Chet Lay of Slade Associates and Ron Friese, attorney for the Homeowners’ Association, attended and presented the request that these roads be accepted as public ways. The DPW Director’s recommendation for improvements to be made prior to acceptance of these roads by the Town was noted. The hearing was closed.  Selectman White rejoined the Board.

The Acting Town Administrator continued discussion with the Board:

c) Non-union employees reclassification – the Acting Town Administrator recommended implementation of a five step program tied to a performance evaluation and that $25,000 be requested at Town Meeting to implement the program.  On a motion by White, seconded by Kiggins, the Board voted 3-1, with Gallagher voting against, to accept the Acting Town  Administrator’s recommendation regarding the non-union employee reclassification and to adopt the concept of step increases.

d) Shellfish Department grant – the Shellfish Constable indicated that this grant is from the Division of Marine Fisheries and Barnstable County for $6,000 to fund a feasibility study for a propagation vessel. On a motion by White, seconded by Gallagher, the Board voted unanimously to authorize the Acting Town Administrator to sign the contract for the $6,000 grant.

The Board held a public hearing to discuss the proposal to eliminate the two legal parking spaces at the Sluiceway between Gull Pond and Higgins Pond.  Beach Administrator Suzanne Thomas attended and presented her recommendation that a) the two existing parking spots be eliminated, b) per agreement with the National Seashore, 4-5 spots be created on Seashore property and c) a split rail fence be installed to prevent vehicles from backing down over the hard pan lip of Higgins Pond.  On a motion by Kiggins, seconded by White, the Board voted unanimously that the Town authorize a survey of this area and that this hearing be continued until after this survey is completed and the results available.

The Board met with members of the Cable Advisory Committee.  Curt Ferri, Irene Paine, Ruth Rickmers, Tom Roberts and Dennis O’Connell attended.  Mr. O’Connell presented a report on the activities of the Committee and its preparations for the renegotiation of the existing cable license with MediaOne.  He requested that the Board grant authority for the Committee to be the 

Town’s negotiator with MediaOne subject to final approval of the renewal license by the Board of Selectmen.  On a motion by Kiggins, seconded by White, the Board voted unanimously to authorize the Cable Advisory Committee to negotiate the new contract with MediaOne on behalf of the Town.

The Board met with members of the Road Use Group.  Peter Hall, Police Chief Rosenthal, Dale Donovan and Pavia attended and requested that six signs (three to be located at the beach parking entrance sheds at Newcomb Hollow, White Crest and Maguire Landing [color coordinated with 
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beach signs] and three to be located at the village entrance streets of Main, School and Briar Lane) be placed around Town  requesting that people drive “gently” - estimated cost  $618.  On a motion duly made and seconded, the Board voted unanimously to approve $618 for the erection of these signs at the proposed places.

The Acting Town Administrator continued discussion with the Board:

e) Full-time Council on Aging Director – on a motion by Ernst, seconded by Kiggins, the Board voted unanimously that a) the Council on Aging Director’s job description be reviewed in order to ensure that the Director performs other social services functions and b) that the Acting Town Administrator meet with the Council on Aging and Personnel Board to discuss expanding this position to full-time and determine if this is the desire of the Council on Aging.

The Board briefly discussed each member’s “What’s out in front of us” lists.

Correspondence:

a) letter from Conservation Commission regarding change in plans for Long Pond restrooms – there was consensus that the Acting Town Administrator draft a response.

b) Clarence Smith’s request for waiver of attendance requirements as a member of the Historical Commission – Charter section 8-9-5 was discussed.  On a motion duly made and seconded the Board voted unanimously that Selectman White draft a letter indicating that there is no waiver provision in the Charter and that the Board will reappoint Mr. Smith to the Historical Commission when he can again fulfill those duties.

c) Letter from Ed McPartland regarding Coles Neck Water System requirements – there was consensus that Selectman White, as Chairman of the Water Commissioners,  draft a response.

d) National Association of Insurance Women’s request for proclamation – there was consensus to defer action on the request until all members had reviewed the correspondence.

e) Request from Representative Marie Parente for support of HB 5353 regarding regulations for communication towers (retaining local control) and opposition to supplemental budget language – there was consensus that Chairman Ernst draft a letter of support.

f) Jean Pilcher’s letter of resignation from the Planning Board – there was consensus that Chairman Ernst draft a letter of thanks.

g) Letter from David Houghton indicating his continued interest in the Town Administrator position – there was consensus that the Acting Town Administrator draft a letter of response.

Policy Review:

· Quorum Policy - on a motion by Gallagher, seconded by Kiggins, the Board voted unanimously to reaffirm this policy.

· Flag Lowering Policy – on a motion by White, seconded by Ernst, the Board voted unanimously to table discussion of this policy for the time being.

· Parking Lot Policy – on a motion by Gallagher, seconded by White, the Board voted unanimously to reaffirm this policy.

· Street Numbering Policy – on a motion by White, seconded by Kiggins, the Board voted unanimously to reaffirm this policy.

The Board discussed:

a) Acting Town Administrator position and duties - on a motion by White, seconded by Gallagher, the Board voted 3-1, with Kiggins voting against, to hire Edgar Gadbois as a consultant as of 4/18/98, at his same wage, with an agreement to be developed in consultation with Town Counsel.  On a motion by Ernst, seconded by Gallagher, the Board
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voted unanimously to authorize the Administrative Assistant to sign purchase orders up to $5,000 and to handle routine personnel action documents with a stipend of an additional $100/week for these activities.

b) Front-end loader bid – on a motion duly made and seconded, the Board voted unanimously to accept the bid of Schmidt Equipment Co. in the amount of $99,575.

c) Letter to Eleanor Hazen regarding appointment of a Registrar of Voters – on a motion by Gallagher, seconded by Kiggins, the Board voted unanimously to sign and send the letter.

d) Business licenses – on a motion by White, seconded by Kiggins, the Board voted unanimously to approve the business licenses of Gramma Gotham’s Kitchen; Ocean Reef Gift Shop and Shell Market, Inc.; Nice Cream Stop; Olde Thyme Cupboard; Ragg Time LTD; Cottontail Gallery; Fox’s Den; Puritan Clothing Co. of Cape Cod, Inc.; Wellfleet Pottery; Kendall Art Gallery/Wellfleet Frame Shop; Cape Impression’s Gallery; Oliver’s Clay Tennis Courts and Hinckley’s Corner Crafts.

e) ABCC Seasonal Renewal Certication – on a motion by Gallager, seconded by White, the Board voted unanimously to sign and send the certification to the State.

f) Public Access Committee – Selectman White read a draft memo to the Board regarding establishment of a Public Access Committee.  There was consensus to schedule it for discussion at the May 11th meeting.

g) Draft communique to the Recreation Committee asking they they investigate the feasibility of siting a skateboard park in Wellfleet – on a motion by Gallagher, seconded by White, the Board voted 3-0-1, with Kiggins abstaining, to approve the memo.

The meeting adjourned at 10:00 p.m.
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